

# **Environmental and Climate Change: A Gender Perspective - Backgrounder**

January 2020







The National Union of Public and General Employees (NUPGE) is a family of 13 Component unions. Taken together, we are one of the largest unions in Canada. Most of our 425,000 members work to deliver public services of every kind to the citizens of their home provinces. We also have a large and growing number of members who work for private businesses.

The office of the National Union of Public and General Employees is on the traditional and unceded territory of the Algonquin peoples and is now home to many diverse First Nations, Inuit, and Métis peoples.

We recognize the crimes that have been committed and the harm that has been done and dedicate ourselves as a union to moving forward in partnership with Indigenous communities in a spirit of reconciliation and striving for justice.

Bert Blundon, President

Jason MacLean, Secretary-Treasurer







# **Executive Summary**

Environmental and climate change are not gender neutral.

Environmental issues are disproportionately affecting women and gender diverse people, particularly those who are racialized, Indigenous, living in poverty, or living with disabilities. Although this relationship has long been observed by communities and activists on the ground, it is still just emerging in policy and research discussions.

This paper provides an overview of these gendered impacts.

Put simply, environmental degradation has uneven effects on populations because of existing inequities, which are made worse by environmental and climate change. As a result, women and gender diverse people, particularly those who are racialized, Indigenous, living in poverty, or living with disabilities, are more severely impacted by the effects of environmental and climate change on

- economic security
- paid and unpaid work
- health and well-being
- migration
- food security/sovereignty
- gender-based violence

The paper discusses the benefits of a feminist analysis of, and approach to, environmental and climate issues. Not only does incorporating a gender-based analysis allow us to better understand the extent of the environmental challenges we face, but it will also help us to conduct stronger research and develop better policies.

Furthermore, it is crucial that women and gender diverse people are meaningfully involved in decision-making and policy-making processes. In fact, their involvement is shown to make for more effective policies and projects.

Relatedly, women, particularly Indigenous women, possess a great deal of ecological knowledge and expertise. They see first-hand the effects of environmental and climate change, as they are often on the front lines, and thus, are well positioned to inform strategies for mitigation and adaptation. Respecting Indigenous knowledge and rights will be particularly important to tackling climate change.

Although there are still many barriers, it is worth recognizing that women, especially racialized and Indigenous women, have long been at the forefront of movements for change. The paper concludes by highlighting some examples in which women are leading initiatives and movements that advance sustainability and social justice.







#### 1. Introduction

The rapidly changing climate, and environmental changes more broadly, have uneven effects across geographic regions, as well as across economic and social groups. This means that women and gender diverse people, particularly those who are racialized, Indigenous, living in poverty, or living with disabilities, are more severely affected by environmental issues. They are more likely to face risk to their health, livelihoods, safety, food security, and other aspects of life as a result of environmental degradation.

Communities on the ground have long observed this trend, observations echoed by environmental-justice activists and researchers. In global climate talks, even states have begun to recognize that climate change has uneven effects within and between countries, with poorer and marginalized communities bearing the brunt. However, the unique and disproportionate effects on women and gender diverse people and efforts to curb them are still only emerging topics in policy and planning. And so, this paper aims to amplify the analysis on the link between gender and environment, as well as, the calls to action.

A feminist analysis reveals the ways in which gender and other factors make some people more vulnerable to environmental issues than others. It also highlights the valuable knowledge, skills, and experiences that women and gender diverse people bring to addressing environmental challenges. Indeed, women, especially Indigenous and racialized women, have long been key agents of change and at the forefront of movements for environmental and social justice. The paper focuses on these areas of opportunity, highlighting how gender equity benefits us all.

# 2. Gendered Impacts of Environmental and Climate Change

What does gender have to do with the environment? There are actually many ways in which environmental degradation has a greater effect on women, girls, and gender diverse people. They also face barriers to responding to environmental crises.

These uneven effects are, in short, the result of existing inequities, which are in turn exacerbated by environmental and climate change. This relationship is somewhat intuitive. If women have generally lower economic security, income, political power, and social status than their male counterparts, they will be less able to prevent or adapt to environmental and climate change.<sup>1</sup>

# **Marginalized Women and Communities Hit Hard**

This also means that women of marginalized communities—racialized women, Indigenous women, women living in poverty, women with disabilities, and LGBTQI2S people—are particularly vulnerable. In other words, these differential impacts are "based on pervasive historical and existing inequalities and multidimensional social factors rather than biological sex." It is worth noting that the gendered impacts of climate change are more pronounced in developing, or Global South, countries, but they also exist in countries like Canada.







### **How Environmental Disasters Specifically Affect Women**

Extreme weather events and disasters, like floods, droughts, and storms, lead to widespread hardship, but women and girls are disproportionately exposed to risk during and after these events. The same is true for climate change effects like land degradation, sea-level rise, increasingly severe weather events, crop-yield decline, and desertification.<sup>4</sup> What's more, climate science shows that extreme weather events and disasters are on the rise due to climate change, that is, with increasing prevalence and severity.

In climate-related disaster and crisis contexts, women are more likely to experience loss of livelihood, rising economic insecurity, health issues, threats to personal safety, and limits on economic and social opportunities.<sup>5</sup> For example, research in northern Mali found that as droughts were increasingly hurting crop production, men were migrating to find employment. This left women to take on men's work on top of their own workloads, though they did not have the same rights to control of the land or the financial resources. Additionally, for class reasons, some women were barred from taking on additional work to supplement their agricultural income, meaning they were less able to adapt.<sup>6</sup>

Women are more likely to die in disasters than men.<sup>7</sup> Each day, over 500 women and adolescent girls die from complications during pregnancy and childbirth in settings where there is conflict, displacement, or natural disasters.<sup>8</sup> Studies also show that women are at a greater risk of dying during the increasing number and severity of heat waves. During the 2003 European heat wave, for example, more women than men died.<sup>9</sup> Again, climate change is predicted to make such events more common.

In 1991, the tropical cyclone in Bangladesh killed hundreds of thousands of people, 90% of which were women. Researchers suggest one reason is because women are more likely than men to be at home engaged in caregiving or other responsibilities. The same was observed in Indonesia following the 2004 tsunami. 11

It is worth noting that the role of gender and other social factors, and the related norms and power dynamics, are complex and context specific. Scholars have written about the danger in essentializing or homogenizing women (or any group) as a whole, as doing so can mask important differences.<sup>12</sup>

# **Pronounced Impacts on Marginalized Communities**

What is clear is that people with disabilities, the elderly, racialized communities, and people living in poverty are particularly vulnerable to the effects of extreme weather and environmental disasters, meaning women in these groups face the most risk.<sup>13</sup> For example, during storms or floods, people with disabilities face barriers to evacuating, such as finding accessible transportation, and ensuring their health care or other services will follow them.<sup>14</sup> Furthermore, people with disabilities experience a higher risk of neglect, abandonment, or loss of life during natural disasters and migration.<sup>15</sup>

Indigenous and racialized communities in Canada have been disproportionately affected by climate change and the pollution of water and lands. This is evident in the numerous Indigenous communities across Canada that do not have safe drinking water. In the case of







Asubpeeschoseewagong (Grassy Narrows) First Nation, mercury contamination by a paper mill in the 1960s poisoned the river system and the fish, and fueled a health crisis that remains unaddressed to this day.<sup>17</sup>

The case of Africville, Halifax, is also telling. Beginning in late 19<sup>th</sup> century, the primarily Black community was subjected to forms of anti-Black racism. In addition to facing blatant racism from white Halifax residents, the community was repeatedly denied basic services like garbage disposal, sewage systems, and access to clean water by the City of Halifax throughout the first half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. The environmental and health effects were compounded by the City building things like a dump and a hospital for infectious diseases in the area. Then, in 1964, the residents were subjected to a forced relocation, which exacerbated their economic insecurity and severed community ties.<sup>18</sup>

These are examples of what is known as environmental racism. 19

# **Economic Security**

A key link is economic security. People living in poverty are more vulnerable to all forms of environmental degradation. Women are more likely than men to live in poverty or have low incomes, globally and in Canada.<sup>20</sup> Since women and gender diverse people who are racialized, Indigenous, non-heterosexual, or living with disabilities are more likely to face employment barriers and have lower incomes, they are made even more vulnerable.<sup>21</sup>

Globally, people living in poverty tend to be more reliant on natural resources, and thus are disproportionately affected by environmental changes.<sup>22</sup> There is also a connection to gender roles. Because of traditional or cultural gender-based roles as carers, food growers and harvesters, and water gatherers and protectors, women are often closely tied to natural resources and the environment.<sup>23</sup>

This means that their livelihoods—and, in some cases, their cultures—are affected by environmental degradation. For example, seaweed farming in Zanzibar is predominantly performed by rural and Indigenous women. As climate change is warming the waters, they have seen a decline in production, in turn putting their livelihood in jeopardy.<sup>24</sup>

Climate change is compounding existing environmental issues, but also issues like poverty and conflict. The combined result is increased global migration,<sup>25</sup> and what are known as climate refugees.<sup>26</sup> People living in poverty are more likely to be displaced by extreme weather events.<sup>27</sup> Furthermore, while all migrants face similar challenges, women migrants are more likely to face limitations because of gender-based discrimination. For example, they are more likely to end up in low-paid work.<sup>28</sup>

#### **Effects on Health**

Studies show that climate change also has "profound implications for human health." *The Lancet* medical journal reports that climate change exacerbates existing health challenges and, as its effects worsen, we are likely to see a rise in diseases and fall in health outcomes.<sup>29</sup> Those who already face health challenges, for example, disabilities, are likely to more acutely experience health impacts of climate change.<sup>30</sup>







This means that, without intervention, gender differences in health are likely to be exacerbated as well. Women and pregnant persons are more vulnerable to extreme weather events, experiencing more physical and mental health effects.<sup>31</sup> One study on the aftermath of Hurricane Katrina confirmed that women, people with lower incomes and education levels, people who are unemployed, and people with disabilities had higher rates of anxiety and mood disorder.<sup>32</sup>

Women, particularly women living in poverty, are more vulnerable to climate-related health risks like undernutrition and malaria. A pregnant person is more "appealing" to malaria-carrying mosquitos, and thus is particularly vulnerable to malaria, the prevalence of which is likely to rise due to warming temperatures. Also, women and girls face higher health risks due to limited access to food or water.<sup>33</sup>

#### **Effects on Work and Livelihood**

Climate change impacts women's working lives, too. A study by the International Labour Organization (ILO) finds that outdoor air pollution in cities has led to a spike in the gender gap in formal or paid working hours. Because of their caregiving responsibilities, women are more likely to miss work or reduce their hours in order to take on informal work, such as caring for children who are unable to attend school in these conditions.<sup>34</sup> In Canada, women are still overrepresented as caregivers, in both paid and unpaid care work.<sup>35</sup> They are likely, then, to face a rising demand for care as climate change negatively impacts people's health and the security of society's most vulnerable.<sup>36</sup>

As the majority of food producers in the Global South, women are directly affected by the stresses on food and agricultural production.<sup>37</sup> The effects of climate change and environmental degradation threaten not only the sustainability of food systems, but also, in turn, women's livelihoods, food access, and control over their food system, known as food sovereignty.<sup>38</sup> For example, changing weather patterns mean women producers need to work harder to secure food for their families and to sustain their livelihoods.<sup>39</sup> During disasters, and when food supply is limited, women are more likely to make sacrifices to prioritize their family's well-being, for instance, by eating less food.<sup>40</sup>

Indigenous women play an important role in local and traditional food systems as knowledge holders, and thus are deeply affected by these changes. Food insecurity exists across Canada, but it is most pronounced in Indigenous communities, particularly in the North.<sup>41</sup> Climate change is exacerbating this problem by contributing to the declining availability of traditional foods and country foods, the wild foods the Inuit harvest from their land and waters.<sup>42</sup>

#### **Gender-based Violence**

Environmental and climate change effects are also gendered in the way they fuel violence. During droughts, floods, storms, and displacement due to disasters, gender-based violence increases.<sup>43</sup> Those already at greatest risk of gender-based violence, such as women and transgender people, are especially vulnerable to rising violence due to climate change.<sup>44</sup>







Resource extraction, too, is tied to violence, with women and Indigenous communities experiencing the worst effects. In Canada, resource extraction projects and sites are correlated with increased violence against Indigenous women, girls, and gender diverse people. Canadian mining companies working abroad have become known for violating human rights. Reports and legal cases have exposed the violence, rights abuses, and environmental harm caused by these companies, particularly in Latin America, and the pronounced effect on women and racialized and Indigenous communities.

Furthermore, environmental degradation, itself, is a form of violence. According to the Native Women's Association of Canada,

Violence against the earth is violence against our women, girls and gender diverse people. In each Indigenous community, women, girls and gender diverse people hold unique relationships with the lands that are Nation/traditional territory specific. Colonialism has tried to destroy this relationship by forcibly displacing Indigenous communities and removing women, girls and gender diverse people from their traditional roles. Violence like this is committed against Indigenous women, girls, gender diverse people and their communities to prevent traditional ways of knowing and being from being passed onto their children. The result is communities losing or adapting their cultural teachings.<sup>48</sup>

# **Responses and Policies Must End Gender Injustice**

As governments respond to environmental and climate change, they must be sure that new policies do not reproduce gendered effects. Already, research shows that some climate-related policies in Canada have had unintended consequences for women and marginalized groups. Women are underrepresented in the energy sector, in both fossil fuels and renewables, and so initiatives for renewable energy and a green transition have simply recreated employment and income inequality for women and marginalized groups. <sup>49</sup> Climate policies and initiatives, in some cases, rely on women's unpaid work by adding or changing household duties, for which women are primarily responsible. <sup>50</sup>

Although these uneven effects are stark, it is important we do not fall into the trap of viewing or portraying women and gender diverse people, especially those from racialized communities or those with disabilities, for example, as helpless or as solely victims of environmental crises. <sup>51</sup> We must acknowledge the disproportionate effects, but also ensure that this understanding informs our advocacy and efforts to develop solutions. We must also amplify the voices of women sounding the alarm and building movements for change.

# 3. Applying a Gender-Based Analysis

As the previous section shows, incorporating a gender analysis—one that also looks at how gender interacts with other categories like race, class, or ability—illuminates the uneven impacts of environmental degradation. This allows us to more fully understand the extent of environmental and climate change.





Despite emerging research, though, there continue to be limited study and policy analysis of the specific gendered nature of environmental and climate change.<sup>52</sup> There are gaps in the research, which in turn limit our understanding of these issues.<sup>53</sup> Scholars have identified a need for more feminist research and analysis on climate change impacts on women of historically marginalized groups, in Canada and globally, as well as on women's labour, both paid and unpaid.<sup>54</sup>

#### Gender-Based Analysis Adds Depth and Breadth to Research

There are many benefits to incorporating a gender lens in both research and policy-making. A recent Canada-focused report on women and climate change outlines the contributions that feminist and Indigenous worldviews bring to understanding climate change and developing strategies for climate action.<sup>55</sup> The Canadian government has committed to using Gender-Based Analysis Plus (GBA+), acknowledging the value of a gender lens to better analyze and develop policy.<sup>56</sup> Importantly, GBA+ applies a gender-based analysis that is intersectional, meaning it considers the ways in which gender interacts with other categories or systems of oppression, such as race, class, or ability.

To effectively employ a gender-based analysis, it is important to mainstream gender considerations, rather than use a tokenistic or add-on approach. *Gender mainstreaming* means considering the gender-based impacts of a law, policy, or program throughout all areas, including climate, employment, finance, and public services.<sup>57</sup>

To support gender-based analysis, it is crucial to gather gender-disaggregated data.<sup>58</sup> We can learn more from information that is broken down by gender. Having better data, analysis, and policies that consider the gendered effects of environmental issues will also help to inform strategies to mitigate or prevent environmental issues and the gendered impacts themselves.

#### **More Effective Initiatives**

In addition to equity reasons, a gender analysis leads to more successful action on climate change. According to the World Health Organization, case studies show that incorporating a gender-based analysis in developing the measures to protect people and communities from climate change effects, such as environmental disasters, improves their effectiveness. Furthermore, "gender-sensitive assessments and gender-responsive interventions have the potential to enhance health and health equity and to provide more effective climate change mitigation and adaptation."<sup>59</sup>

# 4. Women's Involvement in Sustainability, Climate Action

In addition to incorporating gender considerations into how we conduct research or make decisions and policies, it is a must that women and gender diverse people be involved. All groups must be at the table; but it is particularly important that those groups most directly or greatly impacted by (environmental) issues be at the helm. This means that the voices of women and people of marginalized groups need to be not only heard but foregrounded in developing, implementing, and monitoring environmental policies and actions.<sup>60</sup> Think here of the slogan "nothing about us without us."<sup>61</sup>







Despite the growing evidence of the gender-environment link, women's perspectives (and women themselves) have been excluded from discussions and policy-making related to environmental and climate change. Women face barriers to participating in these spaces because they are underrepresented in governments and in positions of power, and because of the structural inequities outlined above.<sup>62</sup>

Women's representation has improved somewhat over time, but in bodies like the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), representation has been growing slowly and has varied among countries.<sup>63</sup> As a result, climate science, mitigation, and adaptation strategies have tended to be rooted in a Western, masculinized approach, emphasizing technological and market-based solutions, rather than structural change.<sup>64</sup>

Although women continue to be underrepresented in positions of power, they are highly engaged in climate change discourse and a range of disciplines. <sup>65</sup> Studies in both the US and Europe have found that, in general, women are more concerned and knowledgeable about climate change than men are. <sup>66</sup>

# **Crucial Roles for Women in Climate Change Responses**

Women are also leading climate change responses on the ground. In Puerto Rico, following Hurricane Maria in 2017, it was women community leaders who took action to provide services, such as meals and safe homes for people fleeing domestic violence.<sup>67</sup> Following widespread flooding in the central US, it was primarily women community leaders who pressured the government to take action to mitigate global warming.<sup>68</sup>

Women workers are also on the front lines as first responders. During extreme weather and natural disasters, emergency response and care are provided to the affected communities. For example, the health care system, where women make up a majority of workers, is crucial to emergency response and disaster mitigation.<sup>69</sup>

Until recently, gender has been largely absent from climate policy discussions. It was feminist advocates and gender specialists who succeeded in getting it onto the agenda.<sup>70</sup> And there is now growing recognition that feminist perspectives have much to offer. They provide critiques of the status quo, along with insights for a way forward.<sup>71</sup>

Both climate experts and gender experts underline the need for policies that facilitate women's participation, leadership, and empowerment at all levels of government and civil society.<sup>72</sup> This means involving women and marginalized groups, in the environmental planning and policy-making process.<sup>73</sup> Doing so leads to positive outcomes for everyone.

#### **Women Essential to Politics**

There is evidence that women's participation in politics leads to more responsive governments and more effective climate policies and projects.<sup>74</sup> When women are involved in decision-making about resource use and social investment, they are more likely than men to make decisions in the interest of children, families, and communities.<sup>75</sup>

A study examining both the developed or Global North countries and the developing or Global South countries found that representation of women in elected government is







positively correlated with land protection.<sup>76</sup> Parliaments with a larger proportion of women members are also associated with ratification of environmental treaties.<sup>77</sup>

It is important that women and gender diverse people are represented particularly in positions of environmental leadership. Women's presence in positions of political authority is shown to be correlated with lower carbon footprints. Although women climate leaders are increasingly facing misogynistic attacks and threats—online and in person—they remain active in Canada and worldwide in a range of roles, from politics to activism.

The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) has found that

the effectiveness of decision-making and governance is enhanced by the involvement of local stakeholders (particularly those most vulnerable to climate change including indigenous peoples and local communities, women, and the poor and marginalised) in the selection, evaluation, implementation and monitoring of policy instruments for land-based climate change adaptation and mitigation.<sup>81</sup>

The Global Gender and Climate Alliance provides training to government and civil society delegates on integrating a gender lens into climate-related initiatives and policy. It has proved to foster more gender-responsive climate policies at both national and international levels. According to the UN Development Programme (UNDP), strong civic activism and gender equity are positively associated with a more robust record of environmental governance.

#### **Need Broad Application of Gender Equity and Human Rights**

Related to this discussion is the need to advance gender equity and human rights more broadly. For example, government investment in anti-poverty programs, care work, health and education, training and capacity building, climate-resilient workplaces and infrastructure, and community-based women's rights organizations and institutions will play an important role in mitigating broader economic inequalities based on gender.<sup>84</sup>

To ensure that women and gender diverse people are involved in a meaningful way in sustainability efforts, we must address the systemic reasons for the gendered impacts and inequities in the first place, not just resort to tokenistic representation or involvement. In other words, we need a "nuanced approach to assessing vulnerability that captures the multiple and intersecting social pressures . . . to ensure that policies, plans and actions are addressing the root causes of vulnerability and not simply 'adding women'."<sup>85</sup>

# 5. Valuing Women's Knowledge

Supporting women's involvement is not only important for gender equity, there is also much that can be learned and benefited from in recognizing women's knowledge and skills. As outlined above, women are often connected to natural resources, food systems, and caregiving, and so they possess much ecological knowledge. They directly observe local





changes in the environment and lead adaptation responses.<sup>86</sup> Women's local and/or traditional knowledge and skills, then, have much to offer context-specific solutions to environmental issues.<sup>87</sup>

#### **Sustainable Food Systems**

For example, women may possess a great deal of knowledge, skill, and expertise in local and sustainable food systems. As producers, women farmers have long been playing an important role in fostering sustainable food systems, such as protecting the land and seeds, and promoting women's say in their local food systems.<sup>88</sup> Studies show that improved gender equity contributes to stronger, more resilient agriculture and food systems, and women's involvement improves food security.<sup>89</sup>

# **Significance of Unpaid Work**

Women contribute to environmental sustainability through both paid and unpaid work. For example, women's unpaid work—as carers, supporters, and community members—plays a role in climate change adaptation. On As the care professions become increasingly important due to the health and other effects of climate change, care work must be recognized, valued, and appropriately supported. The UNDP argues that "environmental policies, programmes and finance . . . should incorporate and benefit from [women's] know-how while supporting women in the face of today's unprecedented environmental challenges."

# Valuing Indigenous Women's Knowledge

The role of Indigenous women, in particular, is worth highlighting. As outlined above, Indigenous communities, particularly women, are disproportionately affected by environmental and climate change. They are often the first to feel its effects, disproportionately so, and have led efforts for climate action and sustainability. In this context, their rights and sovereignty, as well as their knowledge, must be respected. Moreover, non-Indigenous people have much to learn and to benefit from.

Indigenous peoples have long been stewards and defenders of the land, water, forests, biodiversity, and food systems.<sup>93</sup> Indigenous women, in particular, have a great deal of local and ecological knowledge. They occupy a unique cultural and spiritual role as water protectors.<sup>94</sup> They also play vital roles in their communities as leaders, knowledge holders, teachers, forest managers, and economic providers; yet, they often have fewer recognized rights.<sup>95</sup>

Given this deep experiential knowledge, Indigenous women see first-hand the effects of environmental degradation and climate change. They have long observed the impact of environmental change on economic activities like harvesting food. As a result, they have the appropriate expertise to help us understand these impacts, as well as shape strategies for mitigation and adaptation.

Climate scientists, too, have begun to recognize this value in Indigenous knowledge and practices. The IPCC argues that recognizing Indigenous land rights will play a key role in fostering sustainability. Returning control to Indigenous people, communities, and organizations, will enable them to make the necessary changes to adapt to and mitigate







climate change.<sup>98</sup> For example, a significant portion of the world's carbon sinks are on Indigenous land, primarily in forests. Restoring and protecting Indigenous lands, therefore, will enable carbon storage and help guard against more destruction.<sup>99</sup>

A coalition of Indigenous peoples and local communities from 42 countries has urged that,

recognizing the rights of the world's Indigenous Peoples, local communities, and the women within these groups is a scalable climate solution, and that all actors should make us partners in climate protection efforts. Our traditional knowledge and sustainable stewardship of the world's lands and forests are key to reducing global emissions to limit the global temperature rise to 1.5 degrees by 2030. We have cared for our lands and forests—and the biodiversity they contain—for generations. With the right support we can continue to do so for generations to come.<sup>100</sup>

Given their disproportionate experience of colonialism and environmental harms, but also their immense knowledge, Indigenous "women, girls, and gender diverse people need to be centred in conversations about environmental protection, climate change, and stewardship so that the rights and livelihoods of Indigenous people are advanced over the capital gains of governments and industries,"<sup>101</sup> according to the NWAC.

# **Decolonizing Laws, Policies, and Programs**

Beyond involving Indigenous peoples, it is important to decolonize environmental policy-making itself. Indigenous scholars have highlighted the need to decolonize laws and policies in Canada, particularly in the context of rapid climate change. They have found that most renewable energy policies and programs in Canada fail to acknowledge Indigenous rights or issues in either their content or their development. When they are recognized, it is often tokenistic. There are some positive examples, though.

To decolonize policy-making, Indigenous perspectives must be integral. It is essential "to develop and implement policy and programming in ways that substantively respect and enable Indigenous rights."<sup>104</sup> This means respecting Indigenous people's sovereignty. There are examples of existing projects in Canada where, after long-fought efforts, the rights and stewardship of Indigenous communities have been recognized and respected, empowering them to govern their traditional territories.<sup>105</sup>

Viewed with a positive spin, today's environmental crises present an *opportunity* to foster systemic change. The transformation that is required should be used to build a society that is more sustainable, as well as just. This includes gender equity.<sup>106</sup> It must also address the ongoing legacy of colonialism and recognize Indigenous sovereignty:







The freedom to govern ourselves, leverage our traditional knowledge, and adapt to our changing circumstances is essential to realizing a more sustainable and climate-resilient future—particularly through the leadership of indigenous and community women.<sup>107</sup>

#### 6. Women at the Forefront

Despite their underrepresentation in positions of power and leadership, and the inequities they face, women are at the forefront of grassroots movements for change, and have long been leading the way in their communities. Indigenous women, in particular, have led movements for climate justice, land and water justice, and gender justice, in both local and global spheres.<sup>108</sup> This section highlights some examples.

#### **Women and Food Sovereignty**

Women, including Indigenous women, have been active in the movement for food sovereignty, or the right of peoples and communities to control their food systems. Indeed, women's rights is a key pillar: the democratic process of determining what a food system should look like requires women's involvement and leadership.<sup>109</sup> Women have been leading advocates for sustainability as well as for health considerations.<sup>110</sup>

Women are also at the forefront of identifying sustainable solutions. For example, in India, women farmers have developed a rainwater management technique that prevents crops from becoming waterlogged during monsoons, while irrigating crops during dry seasons. As the ones who build, install, and maintain these units, women farmers are not only leaders in climate adaptation but they have also experienced increased social status and participation in local governance as a result.<sup>111</sup>

#### **Women and Disaster Response**

Women have also been agents of change in disaster response.<sup>112</sup> In Vietnam, a women-led project promoted the leadership of women in responding to disasters and reducing risks. In addition to capacity building, the program influenced government policy that led to better representation of women in the decision-making bodies for disaster response and prevention. A similar initiative in Bangladesh played a part in social and cultural change, namely bringing about a shift in women's perceived role "from victims to vital actors in restoring their households and communities during and after disasters."<sup>113</sup>

### **Women and Deforestation**

Similarly, a coalition of women leaders in the Democratic Republic of the Congo developed an advocacy tool that has strengthened the involvement and decision-making power of women in forest-management policies. It has empowered local women, and in particular, Indigenous women. According to local reports, their active participation in forest governance has played a key role in preventing deforestation.<sup>114</sup>







# **The Young Climate Justice Warriors**

Young women, especially Indigenous and racialized young women, have been at the helm of the climate justice movement. Capturing the world's attention, some are now recognizable by their first names—Autumn, Isra, Greta, Alexandria, and Xiye.<sup>115</sup>

Known as a water warrior, Autumn Peltier is a young Indigenous activist from Wiikwemkoong First Nation who fights for water and climate justice in Canada and globally. She advocates for the protection of water and for clean drinking water.<sup>116</sup>

At age 12, Peltier first made national news when she delivered an emotional message to Prime Minister Trudeau about his government's "choices" and raised concerns about the impact of pipelines on water. Peltier was named Chief Water Commissioner of the Anishinabek Nation when she was only 14 years old. She garnered international attention when she spoke at the UN World Water Day in March 2018 at the age of 13, and again at the UN Global Landscapes Forum event, Restore the Earth, in September 2019. 118

Despite the continued barriers, there are many inspiring examples of women as leaders and as agents of change. They continue to be powerful voices for environmental sustainability, climate action, and economic and social justice.

#### 7. Conclusion

Environmental and climate change are not gender neutral. The acute effects on women and gender diverse people, especially those of historically marginalized communities, are staggering. Although it may be disheartening, this information must inspire us to act.

While there is mounting experiential and documented evidence of the disproportionate effects, this trend is still understudied. When gender perspectives and analyses are included in policy discussions and processes, they are too often surface level or sidelined. They are, however, garnering attention; thus, it is important to amplify feminist analyses and the benefits they bring.<sup>120</sup>

Evidently, there is much to be gained from integrating gender perspectives, and women and gender diverse people themselves, into environmental policies and initiatives. And so, we can see environmental and climate change as an opportunity to advance gender equity, as well as racial justice, disability justice, economic justice, and reconciliation, in addition to ecological sustainability. Indeed, these social and economic justice goals must be integral to tackling environmental issues and climate change.

Moreover, there are numerous examples of women identifying solutions, contributing their expertise, and leading efforts for change. They are cause for hopefulness. What we need are governments, organizations, and movement leaders to seize upon this opportunity to empower women and their communities to foster change.







#### **Notes**

https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CEDAW/Shared%20Documents/1\_Global/CEDAW\_C\_GC\_37\_864 2\_E.pdf.

icref.ca/images/userfiles/files/Women%20and%20Climate%20Change\_FINAL.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Commission on the Status of Women, "Gender equality and the empowerment of women in natural disasters: Report of the Secretary-General," March 2014, E/CN.6/2014/13





<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, "General Recommendation No. 37 on Gender-related dimensions of disaster risk reduction in the context of climate change," February 2018, CEDAW/C/GC/37,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), "Differentiated impacts of climate change on women and men; the integration of gender considerations in climate policies, plans and actions; and progress in enhancing gender balance in national climate delegations," Synthesis report by the secretariat, June 2019, FCCC/SBI/2019/INF.8, <a href="https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/resource/sbi2019\_inf8.pdf">https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/resource/sbi2019\_inf8.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), "Climate Change and Land: An IPCC Special Report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems: Summary for Policymakers," August 2019, <a href="https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/2019/08/4.-SPM\_Approved\_Microsite\_FINAL.pdf">https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/2019/08/4.-SPM\_Approved\_Microsite\_FINAL.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Facts and figures: Humanitarian action," UN Women, last updated May 2017, https://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/humanitarian-action/facts-and-figures; Elaine Enarson, "Gender and Natural Disasters," InFocus Programme on Crisis Response and Reconstruction, Working Paper 1, September 2000, <a href="http://www.ilo.int/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/---emp\_ent/---ifp\_crisis/documents/publication/wcms\_116391.pdf">http://www.ilo.int/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_emp/---emp\_ent/---ifp\_crisis/documents/publication/wcms\_116391.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> World Health Organization, "Gender, Climate Change and Health," Geneva: WHO Press, 2014, <a href="https://www.who.int/globalchange/publications/reports/gender\_climate\_change/en/">https://www.who.int/globalchange/publications/reports/gender\_climate\_change/en/</a>; Jill Stark, "Women more likely to die in natural disasters," *The Sydney Morning Herald*, November 20, 2015, <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/national/women-more-likely-to-die-in-natural-disasters-20151120-gl420i.html">https://www.smh.com.au/national/women-more-likely-to-die-in-natural-disasters-20151120-gl420i.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> UN Women, "Facts and figures."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> WHO, "Gender, Climate Change and Health."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> WHO, "Gender, Climate Change and Health."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> "The tsunami's impact on women," Oxfam Briefing Note, Oxfam International, March 2005, https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/115038/bn-tsunami-impact-on-women-250305-en.pdf;jsessionid=222925A4EE1FD90E7DFD1FBCCC3DDA69?sequence=1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Lewis Williams, Amber Fletcher, Cindy Hanson, Jackie Neapole, and Marion Pollack, "Women and Climate Change Impacts and Action in Canada: Feminist, Indigenous, and Intersectional Perspectives," W3, ACW, The Alliance for Intergenerational Resilience, and CRIAW-ICREF, February 2018, <a href="https://www.criaw-">https://www.criaw-</a>



https://www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=E/CN.6/2014/13; UN Women, "Facts and figures."

- <sup>14</sup> "Climate Change," World Institute on Disability, accessed January 7, 2020, <a href="https://wid.org/climate-change/">https://wid.org/climate-change/</a>.
- <sup>15</sup> Cara Schulte and Isaac Gazendam, "UN Climate Resolution Emphasizes Protection of Disability Rights," Human Rights Watch, July 15, 2019, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/07/15/un-climate-resolution-emphasizes-protection-disability-rights">https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/07/15/un-climate-resolution-emphasizes-protection-disability-rights</a>.
- <sup>16</sup> Ingrid R. G. Waldron, *There's Something In The Water: Environmental Racism in Indigenous & Black Communities* (Winnipeg & Halifax: Fernwood Publishing, 2018); Indigenous Peoples Atlas of Canada, "Climate Change," Canadian Geographic, accessed December 16, 2019, <a href="https://indigenouspeoplesatlasofcanada.ca/article/climate-climate-change/">https://indigenouspeoplesatlasofcanada.ca/article/climate-climate-change/</a>; Native Women's Association of Canada (NWAC), "Environment & Biodiversity," 2018

Association of Canada (NWAC), "Environment & Biodiversity," 2018, https://www.nwac.ca/resources/climate/.

17 (AM and A AM at an Description and an arrival and a second

<sup>17</sup> "World Water Day:Environmental racism threatens health and well-being of Indigenous peoples across Canada," Amnesty International Canada, March 21, 2019,

https://www.amnesty.ca/news/world-water-day-environmental-racism-threatens-health-and-well-being-indigenous-peoples-across.

- <sup>18</sup> Matthew McRae, "The story of Africville," Canadian Museum for Human Rights, accessed January 7, 2020, <a href="https://humanrights.ca/story/the-story-of-africville">https://humanrights.ca/story/the-story-of-africville</a>.
- <sup>19</sup> "Why Canada's unions are highlighting environmental racism during Black History Month," Canadian Labour Congress, February 6, 2019, <a href="https://canadianlabour.ca/why-canadas-unions-are-highlighting-environmental-racism-during-black-history-month/">https://canadianlabour.ca/why-canadas-unions-are-highlighting-environmental-racism-during-black-history-month/</a>.
- <sup>20</sup> "Why the majority of the world's poor are women," OXFAM, accessed December 17, 2019, <a href="https://www.oxfam.org/en/why-majority-worlds-poor-are-women">https://www.oxfam.org/en/why-majority-worlds-poor-are-women</a>; "Fact Sheet: Women and Poverty in Canada," Canadian Women's Foundation, September 2018, <a href="https://canadianwomen.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Fact-Sheet-WOMEN-POVERTY-September-2018.pdf">https://canadianwomen.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/Fact-Sheet-WOMEN-POVERTY-September-2018.pdf</a>; Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- <sup>21</sup> Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- <sup>22</sup> United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), "Fast Facts: Gender and Environment," July 2011, https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/corporate/fast-facts/english/FF-Gender-Environment.pdf.
- <sup>23</sup> United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), "Gender Equality and the Environment: Policy and Strategy," 2015, <a href="https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/7655/-Gender\_equality\_and\_the\_environment\_Policy\_and\_strategy-">https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/7655/-Gender\_equality\_and\_the\_environment\_Policy\_and\_strategy-</a>

2015Gender\_equality\_and\_the\_environment\_policy\_and\_strategy.pdf.pdf?sequence=3&isAllowed=y.

<sup>24</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."

<sup>25</sup> Senay Habtezion, "Overview of linkages between gender and climate change," Gender and Climate Change Africa: Policy brief, Global Gender and Climate Alliance and UNDP, 2012, <a href="https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/gender/Gender%20and%20Environment/PB1\_Africa\_Overview-Gender-Climate-Change.pdf">https://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/gender/Gender%20and%20Environment/PB1\_Africa\_Overview-Gender-Climate-Change.pdf</a>.

<sup>26</sup> Oli Brown, "Migration and Climate Change," International Organization for Migration (IOM) Migration Research Series, No. 31, 2008.

<sup>27</sup> "5 natural disasters that beg for climate action," OXFAM, accessed December 17, 2019, https://www.oxfam.org/en/5-natural-disasters-beg-climate-action.





- <sup>28</sup> Brown, "Migration and Climate Change."
- <sup>29</sup> Nick Watts et al., "The 2019 report of the *Lancet* Countdown on health and climate change: ensuring that the health of a child born today is not defined by a changing climate," *Lancet* 394, no. 10211 (2019): 1836-78; Courtney Howard, Chris Buse, Caren Rose, Andrea MacNeill, and Margot Parkes, "The Lancet Countdown on Health and Climate Change: Policy brief for Canada," Lancet Countdown, Canadian Medical Association, and Canadian Public Health Association, November 2019, <a href="https://storage.googleapis.com/lancet-countdown/2019/11/Lancet-Countdown\_Policy-brief-for-Canada\_FINAL.pdf">https://storage.googleapis.com/lancet-countdown/2019/11/Lancet-Countdown\_Policy-brief-for-Canada\_FINAL.pdf</a>.
- <sup>30</sup> Schulte and Gazendam, "UN Climate Resolution."
- <sup>31</sup> Jimena Eyzaguirre, "Climate change and Canada: An untapped opportunity to advance gender equality?" Canadian Women's Health Network, 11, no. 1 (2008/09): 7-10.
- 32 WHO, "Gender, Climate Change and Health."
- 33 WHO, "Gender, Climate Change and Health."
- 34 https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---inst/documents/publication/wcms\_625863.pdf
- <sup>35</sup> Melissa Moyser, "Women and Paid Work," Women in Canada: A Gender-based Statistical Report, Statistics Canada 89-503-X, <a href="https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/89-503-x/2015001/article/14694-eng.htm">https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/89-503-x/2015001/article/14694-eng.htm</a>; Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, "General Recommendation."
- <sup>36</sup> Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, "General Recommendation."
- <sup>37</sup> "Women and Rural Employment: Fighting Poverty by Redefining Gender Roles," Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), Economic and Social Perspectives Policy Brief 5, August 2009, <a href="http://www.fao.org/3/ak485e/ak485e00.pdf">http://www.fao.org/3/ak485e/ak485e00.pdf</a>.
- <sup>38</sup> Rajeev C. Patel, "Food Sovereignty: Power, Gender, and the Right to Food," PLoS Med 9, no. 6 (2012); Watts et al., "2019 report of the *Lancet*"; Annette Aurélie Desmarais, Nettie Wiebe, and Hannah Wittman, *Food Sovereignty in Canada: Creating Just and Sustainable Food Systems* (Winnipeg and Halifax: Fernwood Publishing, 2011).
- <sup>39</sup> Nicholas Wedeman and Tricia Petruney, "Invest in Girls and Women to Tackle Climate Change and Conserve the Environment," Policy Brief, Deliver for Good, August 2018, <a href="https://womendeliver.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Deliver\_For\_Good\_Brief\_10\_09.17.17.pdf">https://womendeliver.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Deliver\_For\_Good\_Brief\_10\_09.17.17.pdf</a>.

  <sup>40</sup> UN Women, "Facts and figures"; UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>41</sup> Expert Panel on the State of Knowledge of Food Security in Northern Canada, "Aboriginal Food Security in Northern Canada: An Assessment of the State of Knowledge," Ottawa: The Council of Canadian Academies, March 2014, <a href="https://cca-reports.ca/reports/aboriginal-food-security-in-northern-canada-an-assessment-of-the-state-of-knowledge/">https://cca-reports.ca/reports/aboriginal-food-security-in-northern-canada-an-assessment-of-the-state-of-knowledge/</a>; M.C. Beaumier, J.D. Ford, and S. Tagalik, "The food security of Inuit women in Arviat, Nunavut: The role of socio-economic factors and climate change," *Polar Record* 51, no. 5 (2014): 550–59.
- <sup>42</sup> Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change"; Indigenous Peoples Atlas of Canada, "Climate Change."
- <sup>43</sup> UN Women, "Facts and figures"; "Unseen, unheard: Gender-based violence in disasters: Global study," Geneva: International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, 2015, <a href="https://www.ifrc.org/Global/Documents/Secretariat/201511/1297700\_GBV\_in\_Disasters\_EN\_LR2.pdf">https://www.ifrc.org/Global/Documents/Secretariat/201511/1297700\_GBV\_in\_Disasters\_EN\_LR2.pdf</a>.
- <sup>44</sup> Justine Calma, "Yes, trans rights are an environmental issue, too," *Grist*, October 29, 2018, https://grist.org/article/transgender-rights-climate-intersectionality/.



<sup>45</sup> Konstantia Koutouki, "A rights-based approach to indigenous women and gender inequities in resource development in northern Canada," *Review of European, Comparative & International Environmental Law* 27, no.1 (2018): 63-74.

<sup>46</sup> "Out of Sight, Out of Mind: Gender, Indigenous Rights, and Energy Development in Northeast British Columbia, Canada," London: Amnesty International, 2016,

https://www.amnesty.ca/sites/amnesty/files/Out%20of%20Sight%20Out%20of%20Mind%20ES%20Fl NAL%20EN%20CDA.pdf; National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls, "Reclaiming Power and Place: Final Report," June 2019, https://www.mmiwg-ffada.ca/final-report/.

- <sup>47</sup> Justice and Corporate Accountability Project, "The 'Canada Brand': Violence and Canadian Mining Companies in Latin America," Osgoode Hall Law School, York University, October 2016, <a href="https://justiceprojectdotorg1.files.wordpress.com/2016/10/the-canada-brand-report5.pdf">https://justiceprojectdotorg1.files.wordpress.com/2016/10/the-canada-brand-report5.pdf</a>; Ashifa Kassam, "Guatemalan women take on Canada's mining giants over 'horrific human rights abuses," *The Guardian*, December 13, 2017, <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/dec/13/guatemala-canada-indigenous-right-canadian-mining-company">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/dec/13/guatemala-canada-indigenous-right-canadian-mining-company</a>; United Nations Human Rights Committee, "Concluding observations on the sixth periodic report of Canada," CCPR/C/CAN/CO/6, August 2015, <a href="https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhskswUHe1nBHTSwwEsgdxQHJBoKwgsS0jmHCTV%2fFsa7OKzz9yna94OOqLeAavwpMzCD5oTanJ2C2rbU%2f0kxdos%2bXCyn4OFm3xDYg3CouE4uXS</a>; Catherine Coumans, "State Duty to Protect Human Rights: How Canada's Embassy Staff and Trade Commissioners Are Not Fulfilling Their Duty," Presented at the Canadian Network for Corporate Accountability Symposium, Ottawa, April 30, 2019, <a href="https://miningwatch.ca/sites/default/files/presentation\_cnca\_symposium\_april\_2019\_final.pdf">https://miningwatch.ca/sites/default/files/presentation\_cnca\_symposium\_april\_2019\_final.pdf</a>.
- <sup>48</sup> NWAC, "Environment & Biodiversity."
- <sup>49</sup> Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change"; Hadrian Mertins-Kirkwood and Zaee Deshpande, "Who is included in a Just Transition? Considering social equity in Canada's shift to a zero-carbon economy," Canadian Centre for Polciy Alternatives and ACW, August 2019, <a href="https://www.policyalternatives.ca/publications/reports/who-is-included-just-transition">https://www.policyalternatives.ca/publications/reports/who-is-included-just-transition</a>.
- <sup>50</sup> Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- <sup>51</sup> Chris Methmann, "Visualizing Climate-Refugees: Race, Vulnerability, and Resilience in Global Liberal Politics," *International Political Sociology* 8, no. 4 (2014): 416-35; Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, "General Recommendation"; Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- <sup>52</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts," 11.
- <sup>53</sup> UN Women, "Facts and figures"; UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>54</sup> Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- 55 Ibid.
- <sup>56</sup> "What is GBA+?" Status of Women Canada, last modified December 4, 2018, <a href="https://cfc-swc.gc.ca/gba-acs/index-en.html">https://cfc-swc.gc.ca/gba-acs/index-en.html</a>.
- <sup>57</sup> "Mainstreaming of a Gender Perspective," Government of Canada, last modified June 7, 2017, https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/funding-financement/mainstream-integration.aspx?lang=eng; Commission on the Status of Women, "Gender equality and empowerment."
- <sup>58</sup> UNFCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>59</sup> WHO, "Gender, Climate Change and Health."







- <sup>60</sup> Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, "General Recommendation"; Commission on the Status of Women, "Gender equality and empowerment"; United Nations General Assembly, "Resolution adopted by the General Assembly on 23 December 2011," A/RES/66/227, March 2012, <a href="https://undocs.org/A/RES/66/227">https://undocs.org/A/RES/66/227</a>.
- <sup>61</sup> See, for example: James I. Charlton, *Nothing About Us Without Us: Disability Oppression and Empowerment* (Berkeley and Los Angeles: University of California Press, 2000).
- <sup>62</sup> IPCC, "Climate Change and Land,"; Habtezion, "Overview of linkages."
- 63 Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- <sup>64</sup> For further discussion, see: Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- <sup>65</sup> Eyzaguirre, "Climate change and Canada."
- <sup>66</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>67</sup> Skye Wheeler, "Women Are Fighting Flooding in the US," Human Rights Watch, July 1, 2019, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/07/01/women-are-fighting-flooding-crisis-us">https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/07/01/women-are-fighting-flooding-crisis-us</a>.
- 68 Ibid.
- <sup>69</sup> Women and Health Care Reform, "Not Just Victims: Women in Emergencies and Disasters," Canadian Women's Health Network, 2009,

http://www.womenandhealthcarereform.ca/publications/disasterPopularE.pdf; Carol Amaratunga et al., "Caring for Nurses in Public Health Emergencies: Enhancing Capacity for Gender-Based Support Mechanisms in Emergency Preparedness," Canadian Policy Research Networks (CPRN) Research Report, February 2008,

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.582.1813&rep=rep1&type=pdf; Pat Armstrong, Katherine Laxer, and Hugh Armstrong, "Health care is women's work," In Conceptual Guide to the Health Care Module, Gender & Work Database, accessed January 21, 2020, http://www.genderwork.ca/gwd/modules/health-care/.

- <sup>70</sup> Geraldine Terry, "No climate justice without gender justice: an overview of the issues," *Gender & Development* 17, no. 1 (2009): 5-18.
- <sup>71</sup> Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- <sup>72</sup> IPCC, "Climate Change and Land"; Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change"; Committee, "General Recommendation."
- 73 UNDP, "Fast facts."
- <sup>74</sup> "Introduction to Gender and Climate," United Nations Climate Change, accessed January 7, 2020, https://unfccc.int/gender; UNDP, "Fast facts."
- <sup>75</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>76</sup> Habtezion, "Overview of linkages."
- <sup>77</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>78</sup> "Women and climate change," Government of Canada, last modified April 10, 2019, https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climate-change/services/climate-change/women.html.
- <sup>79</sup> UNFCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>80</sup> Tracey Raney and Mackenzie Gregory, "Green with rage: Women climate change leaders face online attacks," *The Conversation*, September 12, 2019, <a href="https://theconversation.com/green-with-rage-women-climate-change-leaders-face-online-attacks-123155">https://theconversation.com/green-with-rage-women-climate-change-leaders-face-online-attacks-123155</a>.
- 81 IPCC, "Climate Change and Land."







- <sup>82</sup> UNDP, "Fast facts"; "The Global Gender and Climate Action Alliance," Gender and Environment Resource Center, accessed December 10, 2019, <a href="https://genderandenvironment.org/actors/the-global-gender-and-climate-alliance-ggca/">https://genderandenvironment.org/actors/the-global-gender-and-climate-alliance-ggca/</a>.
- 83 UNDP, "Fast facts."
- <sup>84</sup> IPCC, "Climate Change and Land"; Committee, "General Recommendation."
- 85 UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>86</sup> Committee, "General Recommendation."
- <sup>87</sup> UNEP, "Gender Equality and the Environment."
- <sup>88</sup> "Women seed change: Gender equality starts with recognizing women's work," SeedChange, November 18, 2019, <a href="https://weseedchange.org/women/">https://weseedchange.org/women/</a>.
- 89 Patel, "Food Sovereignty."
- <sup>90</sup> Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- 91 UNDP, "Fast facts."
- <sup>92</sup> A SHARED Research Team, "'Decolonizing' Clean Energy Policy in Canada?" Yellowhead Institute, September 26, 2019, <a href="https://yellowheadinstitute.org/2019/09/26/decolonizing-clean-energy-policy-in-canada/">https://yellowheadinstitute.org/2019/09/26/decolonizing-clean-energy-policy-in-canada/</a>.
- <sup>93</sup> "A statement on the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) Special Report on Climate Change and Land from Indigenous Peoples and local communities from 42 countries spanning 76% of the world's tropical forests," Indigenous & Community Response to IPCC Report, accessed December 10, 2019, <a href="https://ipccresponse.org/home-en">https://ipccresponse.org/home-en</a>; "Indigenous Land and Food Systems," Indigenous Food Systems Network, accessed December 19, 2019,

http://indigenousfoodsystems.org/; "Can Indigenous Land Stewardship Protect Biodiversity?" National Geographic, November 2018,

https://www.nationalgeographic.com/environment/2018/11/can-indigenous-land-stewardship-protect-biodiversity-/; Stephen T. Garnett et al., "A spatial overview of the global importance of Indigenous lands for conservation," *Nature Sustainability* 1 (July 2018): 369-74.

- <sup>94</sup> Isabel McMurray, "Our Fates Are Bound Up Together' Protecting Water and Indigenous Culture," Native Women's Association of Canada (NWAC) E-Newsletter, no. 2 (November 2019): 1-2; NWAC, "Environment & Biodiversity."
- 95 Ibid.; Indigenous & Community Response, "A statement."
- <sup>96</sup> Williams et al., "Women and Climate Change."
- <sup>97</sup> Ibid.; M. Dowsley, S. Gearheard, N. Johnson, and J. Inksetter, "Should we turn the tent? Inuit women and climate change," *Inuit Studies* 34, no. 1 (2010): 151–65.
- <sup>98</sup> IPCC, "Climate Change and Land"; Hannah Mowat and Peter Veit, "The IPCC Calls for Securing Community Land Rights to Fight Climate Change," World Resources Institute, August 8, 2019, <a href="https://www.wri.org/blog/2019/08/ipcc-calls-securing-community-land-rights-fight-climate-change">https://www.wri.org/blog/2019/08/ipcc-calls-securing-community-land-rights-fight-climate-change</a>.
- <sup>99</sup> IPCC, "Climate Change and Land"; Helen Ding, Peter Veit, Erin Gray, Katie Reytar, Juan-Carlos Altamirano, Allen Blackman and Benjamin Hodgdon, "Climate Benefits, Tenure Costs: The Economic Case For Securing Indigenous Land Rights in the Amazon," World Resources Institute, October 2016, <a href="https://www.wri.org/publication/climate-benefits-tenure-costs">https://www.wri.org/publication/climate-benefits-tenure-costs</a>.
- <sup>100</sup> Indigenous & Community Response, "A statement."
- <sup>101</sup> NWAC, "Environment & Biodiversity."
- <sup>102</sup> A SHARED Research Team, "Decolonizing Clean Energy Policy."







<sup>103</sup> Judith Sayers, "A Response To "Decolonizing Clean Energy?": The Case Of The BC Indigenous Clean Energy Initiative," Yellowhead Institute, November 5, 2019,

https://yellowheadinstitute.org/2019/11/05/a-response-to-decolonizing-clean-energy-the-case-of-the-bc-indigenous-clean-energy-initiative/.

- <sup>104</sup> A SHARED Research Team, "Decolonizing' Clean Energy Policy."
- <sup>105</sup> "Indigenous Guardians Program," Indigenous Leadership Initiative, accessed December 16, 2019, https://www.ilinationhood.ca/our-work/guardians/; National Geographic, "Indigenous Land Stewardship."
- <sup>106</sup> Eyzaguirre, "Climate change and Canada."
- <sup>107</sup> Indigenous & Community Response, "A statement."
- <sup>108</sup> "Wet'suwet'en People," Unist'ot'en, accessed December 20, 2019, <a href="http://unistoten.camp/">http://unistoten.camp/</a>; "Home," Tiny House Warriors, accessed December 20, 2019, <a href="http://tinyhousewarriors.com/">http://tinyhousewarriors.com/</a>; "Calls for Change," Idle No More, accessed December 20, 2019, <a href="http://www.idlenomore.ca/calls\_for\_change">http://www.idlenomore.ca/calls\_for\_change</a>; NWAC, "Environment & Biodiversity,"; <a href="https://www.idlenomore.ca/calls\_for\_change">http://www.idlenomore.ca/calls\_for\_change</a>; NWAC, "Environment & Biodiversity,"; <a href="https://www.idlenomore.ca/calls\_for\_change">https://www.idlenomore.ca/calls\_for\_change</a>;
- <sup>109</sup> Patel, "Food Sovereignty."
- <sup>110</sup> Annette Aurélie Desmarais, "The Vía Campesina: Peasant Women on the Frontiers of Food Sovereignty," *Canadian Woman Studies* 23, no. 1 (2003): 140-45.
- <sup>111</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>112</sup> WHO, "Gender, Climate Change and Health."
- <sup>113</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."
- <sup>114</sup> Ibid., 13-14.
- <sup>115</sup> The Canadian Press, "Canadian Indigenous water activist Autumn Peltier addresses UN on clean water," CBC News, September 28, 2019, <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/canadian-indigenous-water-activist-autumn-peltier-addresses-un-on-clean-water-1.5301559">https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/canadian-indigenous-water-activist-autumn-peltier-addresses-un-on-clean-water-1.5301559</a>; Leila Ettachfini, "Isra Hirsi Is 16, Unbothered, and Saving the Planet," *Vice*, September 18, 2019,

https://www.vice.com/en\_us/article/a357wp/isra-hirsi-ilhan-omar-daughter-climate-strike-profile; Carolyn Kormann, New York's original teen0age climate striker welcomes a global movement," *The New Yorker*, September 20, 2019, https://www.newyorker.com/news/dispatch/new-yorks-original-teen-age-climate-striker-alexandria-villasenor-greta-thunberg; Anna Lucente Sterling, "This Teen Climate Activist Is Fighting To Ensure Indigenous And Marginalized Voices Are Being Heard," *Huffington Post*, September 25, 2019, https://www.huffingtonpost.ca/entry/xiye-bastida-climate-activism\_n\_5d8a7ec9e4b0c6d0cef3023e?ri18n=true&guccounter=1.

- <sup>116</sup> Marci Becking, "Autumn Peltier going to the United Nations to share her message about water," *Anishinabek News*, September 23, 2019, <a href="https://anishinabeknews.ca/2019/09/23/autumn-peltier-going-to-the-united-nations-to-share-her-message-about-water/">https://anishinabeknews.ca/2019/09/23/autumn-peltier-going-to-the-united-nations-to-share-her-message-about-water/</a>.
- <sup>117</sup> Jorge Barrera, "The gift and a tearful pipeline plea: Autumn Peltier, 12, reveals what she told PM Trudeau," *APTN National News*, December 7, 2016, <a href="https://aptnnews.ca/2016/12/07/the-gift-a-tearful-pipeline-plea-autumn-peltier-12-reveals-what-she-told-pm-trudeau/">https://aptnnews.ca/2016/12/07/the-gift-a-tearful-pipeline-plea-autumn-peltier-12-reveals-what-she-told-pm-trudeau/</a>.
- <sup>118</sup> The Canadian Press, "Canadian Indigenous water activist Autumn Peltier addresses UN on clean water," *CBC News*, September 28, 2019, <a href="https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/canadian-indigenous-water-activist-autumn-peltier-addresses-un-on-clean-water-1.5301559">https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/canadian-indigenous-water-activist-autumn-peltier-addresses-un-on-clean-water-1.5301559</a>; "Autumn Peltier, 13-year-old water advocate, addresses UN," YouTube, March 22, 2018,

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=zg60sr38oic.

<sup>119</sup> UNFCCC, "Differentiated impacts."







<sup>120</sup> Paula Ethans, "The Climate Crisis Will Kill Women First," *The Tyee,* November 15, 2019, https://thetyee.ca/Opinion/2019/11/15/Climate-Crisis-Women/.





#### **COMPONENTS**



**B.C. GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION** 



**CANADIAN UNION OF BREWERY** AND GENERAL WORKERS



**HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF ALBERTA** 



**HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF BRITISH COLUMBIA** 



**HEALTH SCIENCES ASSOCIATION OF SASKATCHEWAN** 



MANITOBA ASSOCIATION OF **HEALTH CARE PROFESSIONALS** 



MANITOBA GOVERNMENT AND **GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION** 



**NEW BRUNSWICK UNION OF PUBLIC AND PRIVATE EMPLOYEES** 



NEWFOUNDLAND & LABRADOR ASSOC. OF PUBLIC & PRIVATE **EMPLOYEES** 



**NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION** 



**ONTARIO PUBLIC SERVICE EMPLOYEES UNION / SYNDICAT DES EMPLOYÉS DE LA FONCTION PUBLIQUE DE L'ONTARIO** 



PRINCE EDWARD ISLAND UNION OF PUBLIC SECTOR EMPLOYEES



SASKATCHEWAN GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES' UNION

The National Union of Public and General Employees is an affiliate of the Canadian Labour Congress and a member of the Public Services International.